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Fair View Group Web Site Helpful To Families Across The Country

Family Service Counselor Participates
in Advanced Studies

Mike Bratcher, Family Service 
Coordinator, participated in an intense 
week of studies conducted by the 
International Cemetery, Cremation 
and Funeral Association (ICCFA) at the 
University of Tennessee in Memphis.

The association works with 
professionals from across the nation in adapting to the 
ever-changing needs of the cemetery and funeral industry. 
“The in-depth knowledge of the instructors, along 
with working association of others in the family service 
program, was a valuable learning process”, said Bratcher. 
The University offers a graduate program, which will assist 
management in moving Fair View Cemetery and Cedar 
Lawn Memorial Park into the 21st century.

Childhood Friends Connect
Through Fair View Newsletter

A faithful reader of this newsletter recognized 
the name of a childhood friend among the list of 
contributors. He contacted our office and we in return 
notified the long-ago friend in Texas. A friendship was 
rekindled with memories continuing to be shared!

Wood Panel Fencing Completed

In 2006, a business on Melrose Avenue honored our 
request to build a high wooden fence to provide a buffer 
from their property. In the closing weeks of this year, 
we completed the remaining section of paneling to the 
entrance gate on the north side of the cemetery.

The beautiful monument (L) marks the resting place of the first
person interred at Fair View, Betty Ann Horton (July 9, 1890), wife of 

W.H. Horton. The well known Horton family owned
considerable land on Melrose Avenue and 24th Street. Thomas
G. Massie died in 1890 and this memorial marks the names of

many of the fourteen Massie’s interred at historic Fair View.

www.thefairviewgroup.org

In 2007, The Fair View Group announced the launch- 
ing of a web site dedicated to providing vital information 
for Fair View Cemetery and Cedar Lawn Memorial Park. 
The Genealogy Search, which records the names of all 
those interred since the establishment of both cemeteries, 
has brought much acclaim from descendants and 
historians from across the United States:

	 •	“I am forever grateful for all you have done to help me find 
my roots.”

	 •	“You have been very thorough and gone the extra mile in 
providing answers to my many questions.”

	 •	“Thank you for taking the time to locate our four family 
members.”

	 •	“The map you provided is wonderful. This is the first time 
I’ve visited a cemetery and felt confidant I could find my 
way around”.

We hope readers of this newsletter will continue to 
share the web site address to others who have an interest. 
Also, we extend appreciation to the Historical Society 
of Western Virginia for publishing an article in their 
newsletter announcing the web site.



Group “Heritage Hunts” Welcomed
At Historic Fair View Cemetery

The Fair View “Family” encourages groups to visit for 
a Walk Through History Tour of the cemetery. We were 
proud to host 35 Heritage Hunters from Cave Spring 
United Methodist Church this summer. Provided with a 
tour map and a questionnaire, 25 youths and 10 adults 
spent many hours, including lunch on the grounds, 
locating the final resting place of thousands of veterans 
and many citizens who pioneered and built Roanoke. 
Should you have a group interested in planning a Heritage 
Hunt, please call 344-4263.

Fair View Street Signs Replaced

The street signs within the cemetery are an important 
part of Fair View’s history, as well as providing directions 
for visitors wishing to find a family plot or gravesite. In 
our continuing effort to preserve and enhance the beauty 
of Fair View, new signs have replaced the older ones that 
had become faded over time. To view the names and 
location of the streets, a Walking Tour Map is available at 
the cemetery office, or can be printed from the web site. 
www.thefairviewgroup.org.

Replacement of Memorial “Collars”

Over the years many concrete “collars” surrounding 
memorial markers deteriorate. A program to replace these 
collars was started in 1999, and has continued during the 
spring and summer months. Replacement will continue 
as needed, in keeping with our maintenance program.

U.S. Flags Available at Our Office

More Veterans are interred 
at Fair View than any other 
cemetery in this area of 
Virginia. In keeping with our 
tradition of honoring those 
who served our country, we 
keep a supply of U.S. Flags 
available to those who wish 
to place one at the grave of a 
loved one.

eeeeeeeeeee

We wish you Peace, Hope
and Goodwill at this Blessed Season

eeeeeeeeeee

Musser Family Notable in Methodist Churches

Generations of the Musser family are interred at Fair View 
Cemetery with two of the most recent being the Reverend 
Raymond Eugene Musser (D-February 5, 1980) and his wife, 
Louise McDaniel Musser (D-June 29, 1992).

Rev. Musser and his beloved wife enjoyed long and 
distinguished service to Methodist churches in West Virginia 
and Virginia. A native Roanoker, Rev. Musser graduated from 
Roanoke College and received his Divinity Degree from Emory 
University in Decatur, Georgia.

In 1942, he volunteered to become a Chaplain in the U.S. 
Army and served in Europe until the end of the war. Rev. 
Musser served ten churches in the two-state area and was 
instrumental in starting two Methodist churches in Roanoke 
and overseeing the construction of three new buildings for 
established churches, one in Salem and two in Tidewater.

After his passing in 1980, Louise Musser continued to be 
active in Methodist Women’s organizations. An avid writer, she 
spoke to groups throughout Virginia and the southeast. She 
researched and wrote a paper on how Methodist Women of 
Virginia helped establish Ferrum Junior College. Louise was 
named an Honorary member of a graduating class of 1990, 
served as a Trustee, and was honored by being appointed as 
Trustee Emeritus.

The Prayer Chapel at Roanoke United Methodist Home 
where she lived her last years is named in her honor.



Anonymous Contributors		  ~
Mrs. Jessie Abshire	 All her family – she is the only one left of 14 children
Mr. and Mrs. Charles L. Allison, Jr.	 Their Parents and Brother
Bill and June Almond	 Bob and Agnes Almond
Eugene Baird	 Baird and Bryant Families
Howard O. Baker	 Terrence T. and Sanna Y. and M. Sue Baker
D. C. and Deloris Balochie	 Duvall C. Balochie and Georgina Louisa Balochie
Veronica M. Bandy	 Ballard Yates Bandy, Jr.
Robert C. Bateman	 Clark – Bateman
Mrs. Josephine E. Bear	 Her Husband 
Randolph A. Becker	 Becker Family
Kenneth Board	 Virginia Massie
Charlene I. Bond	 Loyd Warren Bond, M.D.
John and Anne Booze	 Frank Q. Linkenauger, Myra E. Gibbs 
		  Linkenauger-Petty, Joseph W. Petty
Alexander and Joyce Bowman		  ~
Frances Boyd	 George Boyd
John and Matilda Bradshaw		  ~
Carolyn B. Brinegar	 Her Mother – Elsie Bunch Mills, her Father – 
		  Henry M. Bunch, her Brother – John E. Mills
George J. Buchanan, Jr.	 Connie Buchanan
Ellen Watts Burke	 The Watts Family
Ferne E. (Hall) Cain	 J. Blann and Elizabeth Hall and Family
Jean Mitchell Carpenter	 Charles and Anna Mitchell
C. A. and Martha Carper	 The Davis Family
William D. Carr	 Carr and Watts Families
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Cassell		  ~
Helen Parker Chocklett	 Harold Chocklett and The M. Lacy Parker Family
D. Kent Chrisman	 Dan and Doris Chrisman
George W. Copenhaver	 Loved ones
David E. Couk, M.D.	 Mr. and Mrs. W. E. James
Dennis R. Cronk	 J. Russell Cronk
Hazel M. Cronk	 J. Russell Cronk
Sherrill and Betty Cronk	 Arthur F. and Laura Cronk
Thomas A. Darnall	 Family and Friends resting at Fair View
Mr. and Mrs. Junius C. Davenport, III	 The Trout, Davenport and Newsom Families
Marvin C. Davis	 Mary P. Chocklett (towards new barn)
Pam Digges	 Mr. James Hampson Skinker
Joan P. Dilworth	 Faith C. Parker
Mary S. Divers	 Harold C. (Jack) Divers
Mrs. Patricia Dixon	 Mr. Claude Dixon
Sally Ann Jackson Doyle	 John G. Jackson and Sally M. Jackson
Daniel R. Duffy	 Claude and Catherine Brown
Thomas Engleby	 Engleby and Sothoron Family
Rickie W. Evans	 Daisy Jenkins
Stanford L. Fellers, Jr.	 Laura Susan Jeter Harris and the J. M. Harris Family
Lucille H. Fink	 Roy B. Hancock
Barbara Clark Garrett	 Orren and Claudine Clark
Edith R. Garst	 Garst, Root and Brown Families
Sherrell Wilkins Gilmartin	 The Wilkins Family
Louis and Sue Glockner	 For Perpetual Care
J. Patrick and Mary Field Green	 The Trout, Davenport and Newsom Families
June Price Grey	 Robert and Rosa Price (parents)
Layne G. Halliday	 Richard S. Griggs and Virginia B. Griggs
Alwyn Harper	 Helm Family
Jean F. Harvey	 John Davis Harvey
Mary Kay Heath	 Aylett B. Coleman, III
Mryteen Cronk Heslep	 J. Russell Cronk
Merita H. Hicks	 Alma and Earl Hartman
James S. and Judy Sharp Hill	 Irving Sharp
W. L. Hite	 W. L. Hite, Sr.
Betty Elgin Holt	 J. Matthew and Minnie Elgin Robertson
Eugene E. Howerton	 Howerton Family – Helen B. Howerton
Mr. W. Alvin Hudson, Jr.	 Elva (Viar) Hudson
Mr. and Mrs. Douglas W. Hunley	 Dorothy F. Kern
June B. Hutchison	 Emory and Mabel Baldwin
Mr. Eugene Inge	 Inge, Cardwell, King and Hamblin Families
Paige A. Jennings	 Maurice F. Jennings
Agnes Reid Jenny	 A. P. Jones Family and M. Frederick Jenny
Jean W. Johnson	 Williams, Twilley, Brick Families
John and Ruth Kennett	 The Kennett Family
Burton W. Kohring	 The Poff Family
Dollie Layne	 Fred Russell Layne
Ms. Genetta H. Lewis	 Hubert H. Hambrick Family

William Dave Linkenhoker	 George Lewis and Derous P. Linkenhoker 
		  and the W. S. Powell Family
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Lynn	 Robert L. Lynn and The Lynn Family
Ms. Carolyn A. Majors	 Pauline and Noel E. Burnette, Jr.
Harold Marshall	 John Driscoll Family
Miyoko Y. McAllister	 Mr. and Mrs. C. H. McAllister, Mr. S. E. McAllister, 
		  Mr. F. G. McAllister
Jacob Hunter Miller	 Jacobs and Miller Family
Frances M. Mounfield	 Hunter Plot
Jay Musser	 Raymond and Louise Musser
Roger D. Neathawk	 Myrtle Young Neathawk / Carrie Young Newcomb
Mrs. Emma Read Oppenhimer	 The Read and Wentworth Families
Gary Owen	 June Hardy Owen
S. Kime Patsel	 The Patsel Family
Willard and Hilda Pendleton	 Dan A. Chrisman
Lawrence E., Jr. and Joanne S. Perry	 Cronk, King, Stinson Families
Calvin Poff	 The Poff Family
Olivia E. Price	 James O. Price
Robert I. Price, Jr.	 His Mother and Father
Mr. and Mrs. John C. Priddy	 Linden Carlisle (Red) and Edith Priddy
Robert O. Ragland	 Leslie and Ragland Family
Mrs. Rachel Gold Reed	 Rev. and Mrs. W. B. Gold and 2 Reed Babies
Ms. Eugenie W. Rees	 Mundy – Rees – Walker
Frances M. Robbins	 Her Parents, C. Franklin and Marie Mitchell 
Mary T. Rock	 George and Thelma Tompkins 
		  and Mr. and Mrs. J. G. Tompkins
Shirley W. Rowland	 The Spencer Family
June V. Rowlett		  ~
Harry J. Russell, Jr.	 Harry and Annie Russell
Wade H. Saunders, III		  ~
Wendy Lee Sharp Scaggs	 Irving Sharp
Patrick N. Shaffner	 The Shaffner Family
Irv and Robin Sharp	 Irving Sharp
Mary Lee Sharp	 Her Husband – The legendary Irving Sharp
Willard E. Shearin, Jr.	 Thomas F. Taylor and Minnie B. Osborne Taylor
Madeline P. Shelor	 Samuel and Essie Mae Price
Charles R. Shrader	 Joan Hurst Shrader
Cleveland M. Simmons, Jr.	 His wife, Ethel R. Simmons
Mrs. Mary Jane Sinex	 Bliss, Rhodes and Snapp Family
Ms. Eva Spencer	 Earl Jackson Spencer
Jack B. St.Clair	 Helen Turnbull St.Clair
Marjorie W. St.Clair	 Mr. and Mrs. H. L. Wilkes
Martha Roby Stephens	 Dorothy Airheart
Alfred and Geraldine Stinnette	 The Stinnette Family
Thomas and Grace Stinnette	 The Stinnette Family
Annie Mary Swann	 Frances Eugene Skeggs Family 
		  and A. M. Swann, Sr. Family
Arthur M. Swann, Jr.	 Ruby W. Swann
Grace Swann	 A. M. Swann Family and F. E. Skeggs Family
Anita Moomaw Thompson	 Jasper and Lucille and Jack Moomaw
Sue Cocke Thrasher	 Clyde, Eleanor, Minnie and Frances Cocke
William D. Trout	 The Trout Family ~ Valery, Gene, James, Val, Jr.
United Daughters of the Confederacy,	 To aid in the maintenance of 39 Confederate
       Roanoke Chapter 		  soldiers’ graves and the UDC monument
Mrs. John W. Vaughan, Sr.	 Tom and Hattie Hatcher
Mamie P. Vest	 The Preservation of Fair View
George E. Wade	 Wade Family
William McGuire Waldrop	 Mr. and Mrs. W. E. McGuire, Sr. and Jr.
Christopher C. Warren	 Frederica Lescure Warren
Stanley Waters	 Geneva Waters
Katherine Watts	 Mr. and Mrs. William Watts
Helen Whitescarver	 Her Great Grandfather James Carson Greene
Walter Whitlock	 Vicki Whitlock
Lucille Whitmire	 C. E. Whitmire Family
L. G. Wilkes	 Mr. and Mrs. Herbert L. Wilkes
Gerald E. Wizon	 The Frank and Esther Lake Family
Beulah C. Wood	 Anita Cranford
Emily and Chip Woodrum	 The Woodrum Family
Mr. and Mrs. M. Lanier Woodrum	 The Woodrum Family
C. Barry Woodward	 Aileen Poff Woodward / The Poff Family
Norris Wootton	 Zora Velva Wilmeth Wootton
Mr. and Mrs. John Preston Younger	 Dr. and Mrs. J. W. Preston Family 
		  and the Family of Dr. and Mrs. A. P. Jones,
		  their sons Beverley and Alfred

The Fair View Foundation gratefully acknowledges those who have generously contributed 

to the preservation, maintenance and beautification programs

to preserve Fair View Cemetery for future generations.

NOVEMBER 2007 - OCTOBER 2008
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Complimentary Publications Available
We have available a series of pamphlets entitled, 

“Healing Help”, written by professional grief counselors. 
They are free of charge and available to anyone who 
wishes to stop by our office.

We also supply the Record Guide, a 16-page portfolio 
that deals thoughtfully with the inevitability of life, and 
has been designed to record information that will one day 
be needed.

Burials and Memorial Markers
We invite your inquiry regarding traditional in-ground 

burials including double-depth where possible, burial 
vaults, granite or bronze memorials. And now at Cedar 
Lawn Memorial Park, you may choose a Cremation Site 
or Columbarium Niche. One may choose an individual 
or family lot in either of our cemeteries. Please remember 
that when you purchase vaults and memorials from Fair 
View Cemetery or Cedar Lawn Memorial Park, you are 
providing funds for continual care.

The Family Room at Fair View Cemetery now has a new and 
attractive display for viewing memorial markers.

RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED

FAIR VIEWFOUNDATION
P. O. Box 6231
Roanoke, VA 24017

The Fair View Foundation has been established to receive 
tax-deductible memorials, gifts and contributions of any 
form, whether it be for a specific capital improvement or for 
the general care of the cemetery grounds.

When making memorial gifts, list the name of the person 
in whose memory you give the gift. Please make checks 
payable to:

The Fair View Foundation
P.O. Box 6231 • Roanoke, VA 24017

F. V. Cemetery Company, Inc.
Board of Directors

Dennis R. Cronk, President and Treasurer
Myrteen C. Heslep, Vice President, Secretary

William C. Stephenson, IV., Director
Bob H. West, Director

Clifton A. Woodrum, Director

Bob H. West, General Manager
540-344-4263 • thefairviewgroup.org
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